
    TOWN OF CORTE MADERA 
PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA 

 

Tuesday, July 14, 2020, 7:00 PM 
 

VIA VIDEOCONFERENCE ONLY 
 
 

NOTICE TO PUBLIC Due to Coronavirus (COVID-19), the July 14, 2020, regular Planning Commission meeting 
will occur via videoconference only. All Commissioners will be participating remotely. As allowed under the 
Governor’s Executive Order N-29-20 (March 17, 2020), during the duration of the COVID emergency the Town of 
Corte Madera will no longer offer an in-person meeting location for the public to attend. Members of the public may 
view and participate in the meeting remotely through the following link: 

https://tinyurl.com/yakte53f  /  or use Zoom webinar ID: 930 6738 2315 
(No pre-registration needed - click on link at meeting start time, or enter the Zoom webinar ID) 

 
Or call in using the following phone number: (408) 638-0968 If you call in to the meeting, you will need to dial *9 in 
order to add yourself to the speaker queue during the meeting. Note: dial *67 before dialing in in order to not have your 
phone number appear to the public when you give public comment. 
  
Submit public comment remotely by:        
1.  Emailing PublicComment@tcmmail.org prior to 5:00 P.M. on the day of the meeting.        
2.  Emailing PublicComment@tcmmail.org during the meeting.        
3.  Join the meeting using the link above and select the “Raise Hand” icon during the meeting, or press *9 to add 
yourself to the speaker queue if calling into the meeting. 
  
Anyone with a disability needing further assistance with public comment should contact the Planning Department at 
least 2 hours before the beginning of the meeting to make alternative arrangements at thegarty@tcmmail.org or 
call 415-927-5064.   
 
Click here for more information on how to register to watch the meeting and submit public comment remotely. 

 

 

1. OPENING 
 

A. Call to Order 
B. Pledge of Allegiance 
C. Roll Call 
D. Swearing in of reappointed incumbent Commissioners Margaret Bandel, Robert Bundy and Phyllis Metcalfe 
E. Election of Officers: Chair and Vice-Chair 
 

 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT  

The public is invited to address the Planning Commission on any matter in the Commission’s jurisdiction, except 
for items scheduled for continued or new hearings. Comments are limited to three minutes per speaker. 

 
 
3. CONSENT CALENDAR 
 

All items placed on the consent calendar may be acted on collectively on a motion by any Commissioner, and 
each shall be deemed to have received the action recommended by staff.  Any Commissioner or member of the 
public may request the removal of any item from the consent calendar and it will then be considered last under 
"New Hearings". 

A. None 

https://tinyurl.com/yakte53f%20/
mailto:PublicComment@tcmmail.org
mailto:PublicComment@tcmmail.org
mailto:thegarty@tcmmail.org
https://www.townofcortemadera.org/908/Videoconferenced-Town-Meetings


 
 

4. CONTINUED HEARINGS 
 

A. None 
 

 

5. NEW HEARINGS 
 

A. 38 BIRCH AVENUE – MAJOR DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION TO ADD A 723 SQUARE FOOT SECOND 
LEVEL AND TO ADD 241 SQUARE FEET TO THE FIRST LEVEL OF THE 1,796 SQUARE FOOT SINGLE STORY 
HOME AT 38 BIRCH AVENUE FILE PL-2020-0013 DRC  (Senior Planner Martha Battaglia) 
 

 
 

6. BUSINESS ITEMS  
 

A. None 
 

 

7.  ROUTINE AND OTHER MATTERS 
A. REPORTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REQUESTS 

i. Commissioners 
ii. Planning Director 

iii. Tentative Agenda Items for the Tuesday, July 28, 2020 Planning Commission Meeting  
(PROPOSED ITEMS, AND ORDER, ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE) 
a. None 

iv. Future Agenda Items 
(PROPOSED ITEMS, AND ORDER, ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE) 

B.   MINUTES 
i. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of April 28, 2020 (originally approved 5/26) 

ii. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of May 26, 2020 
iii. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of June 23, 2020 
 

 

8. ADJOURNMENT 

To the next Planning Commission Meeting (Special Meeting) which will be held on Tuesday, July 28, 2020 at 
7:00 p.m. via videoconference or in the Corte Madera Council Chambers, 300 Tamalpais Drive.   

 
 

TO ACCESS PLANNING COMMISSION PACKET MATERIALS, VISIT:  
http://www.townofcortemadera.org/Archive.aspx?AMID=41 

 
 

PROCEDURAL NOTES 

1. ALL DOCUMENTS RELATING TO AGENDA ITEMS ARE AVAILABLE FOR PUBLIC REVIEW IN THE PLANNING DEPARTMENT OF THE 
TOWN OF CORTE MADERA OFFICES AT 300 TAMALPAIS DRIVE, BETWEEN THE HOURS OF 8:00 A.M. TO 5:00 P.M., MONDAY 
THROUGH FRIDAY.  STAFF REPORTS ARE NORMALLY AVAILABLE ON FRIDAY AFTERNOON PRECEDING THE TUESDAY MEETINGS. IT 
IS RECOMMENDED THAT YOU CONTACT THE PLANNING DEPARTMENT FOR AVAILABILITY. 

2. EACH PERSON DESIRING TO SPEAK ON A PUBLIC HEARING ITEM WILL BE GIVEN AN OPPORTUNITY AT THE APPROPRIATE TIME.  
PLEASE STATE YOUR NAME AND ADDRESS AS THE MEETING IS BEING RECORDED 

3. APPEAL - FOLLOWING ACTION BY THE PLANNING COMMISSION AT A PUBLIC HEARING OR MEETING, ANY DECISION OF THE 
PLANNING COMMISSION MAY BE APPEALED TO THE TOWN COUNCIL WITHIN TEN (10) CALENDAR DAYS. APPEAL FORMS ARE 
AVAILABLE AT THE PLANNING DEPARTMENT, CORTE MADERA TOWN HALL.  A $300 FILING FEE IS REQUIRED. 

4. IF YOU CHALLENGE THE ACTION OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION IN COURT, YOU MAY BE LIMITED TO RAISING ONLY THOSE 
ISSUES YOU OR SOMEONE ELSE RAISED AT THE PUBLIC HEARING DESCRIBED IN THIS AGENDA, OR IN WRITTEN 
CORRESPONDENCE DELIVERED TO THE TOWN AT OR PRIOR TO THE PUBLIC HEARING. 

5. IT IS THE PLANNING COMMISSION’S POLICY TO ADJOURN ALL MEETINGS BY 10:00 P.M. UNLESS THE COMMISSION VOTES TO 
EXTEND THE MEETING 

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, if you need special assistance to participate in this meeting, please contact the Planning 
Department at (415) 927-5064.  For auxiliary aids or services or other reasonable accommodations to be provided by the Town at or before the 
meeting, please notify the Planning Department at least 3 business days (the Thursday before the meeting) in advance of the meeting date.  If 
the Town does not receive timely notification of your reasonable request, the Town may not be able to make the necessary arrangements by 
the time of the meeting. 

http://www.townofcortemadera.org/Archive.aspx?AMID=41


ITEM NO. 5A                           
 
38 BIRCH AVE - MAJOR DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION TO 
ADD A 723 SQUARE FOOT SECOND LEVEL AND TO ADD 241 
SQUARE FEET TO THE FIRST LEVEL OF THE 1,796 SQUARE 
FOOT SINGLE STORY HOME AT 38 BIRCH AVENUE FILE PL-2020-
0013 DRC 
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PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES OF  
APRIL 28, 2020 (ORIGINALLY APPROVED MAY 26, 2020) 
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MINUTES 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

APRIL 28, 2020 
VIA TELECONFERENCE 

CORTE MADERA TOWN HALL 
CORTE MADERA 

 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Chair Peter Chase   
     Vice-Chair Phyllis Metcalfe 
     Commissioner Bob Bundy 
     Commissioner Margaret Bandel  
      
STAFF PRESENT:    Adam Wolff, Planning Director 
     Phil Boyle, Senior Planner 
     R.J. Suokko, Public Works Director  
     Jared Barrilleaux, Senior Civil Engineer 

Rebecca Vaughn, Assist. Town Manager/Town Clerk 
     Teresa Stricker, Town Attorney 
     Ann Danforth, Assistant Town Attorney 
 
1.  OPENING:      
 

A. Call to Order – The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
B.  Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Chase led in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
C. Roll Call – All the commissioners were present. 
 

Town Attorney Teresa Stricker introduced the new Assistant Town Attorney, Ann 
Danforth, who expressed pleasure to be working with the Town of Corte Madera.  
 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT  
 
Assistant Town Manager/Town Clerk Rebecca Vaughn explained how members of the 
public could submit their comments during the meeting.   Ms. Vaughn indicated that no 
members of the public presently wished to speak.  
 
3.  CONSENT CALENDAR – None  
 
4. CONTINUED HEARINGS – None  
 
5. NEW HEARINGS – None  
 
6.  BUSINESS ITEMS  
 

A. TOWN HALL REMODEL AND ADDITION (300 TAMALPAIS DRIVE) – STUDY 
SESSION TO REVIEW PRELIMINARY PLANS FOR CORTE MADERA’S TOWN 
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HALL REMODEL AND ADDITION PROJECT AT 300 TAMALAPAIS DRIVE 
(Senior Planner Phil Boyle) 

Planning Director Wolff introduced the study session to review the preliminary plans for 
the proposed new town hall. Mr. Wolff confirmed the Planning Commission would not be 
taking action at the end of the discussions and that staff is requesting feedback from the 
commissioners and members of the public on the design prior to development of an 
application.  
 
Mr. Wolff explained that the application will request a design review permit, conditional 
use permit, lot merger and variances, and that the commissioners were requested to 
consider the suitability of the project in terms of land use and land development. He 
stated that the project would be put on hold following the design review process do to 
the pandemic and economic uncertainty.  
 
Mr. Wolff provided background information on the remodel and addition, noting that 
public meetings and workshops have taken place and feedback has been received.  He 
stated that staff believed the proposed plans would meet the Town’s long-term needs 
and be a good fit in the neighborhood.  
 
Public Works Director R.J. Suokko stated that numerous building designs have been 
considered and that he agreed with Mr. Wolff the project should proceed through the 
design review phase.   
 
Senior Planner Boyle outlined this evening’s discussion. Mr. Boyle provided a more 
detailed account of the design process to date, and he confirmed that the immediate 
neighbors on Willow Drive and Tamalpais Drive have been included in the discussions. 
He stated that the main points raised were the bulk of the proposed building, height and 
parking issues.  
 
Mr. Boyle discussed the proposed designs that were considered and discarded, and the 
current proposed design that consisted of 2 stories with additional offices, meeting 
rooms, a larger council chambers/community room, all with adequate ceiling heights on 
both floors. He discussed the need for a height variance if the proposed building with a 
height of 34 feet and 9 inches move forward.  He also noted that the sections in the 
plans set provide a comparisons in height with the dwelling at 315 Tamalpais Avenue.  
 
Mr. Boyle used the site plan to address the second variance request to increase the 
non-conforming condition of the front yard setback by 6 feet.  He confirmed that staff will 
provide findings should the Commission wish to consider the variance.  
 
Mr. Boyle concluded his report on a discussion of the third variance that would be 
necessary for parking. He stated that the number of required spaces is based on use of 
the building; that there would be a need to provide 80 – 101 spaces, while the project is 
proposing 33 spaces. Mr. Boyle noted that there are currently 36 spaces and that a 
parking study will be resumed when the Shelter-in-Place order has been lifted.  
 



Planning Commission Meeting Minutes 
April 28, 2020 
 
 

3 

Ron Kappe, Project Architect, discussed the proposed project, which he stated would 
include the renovation of the existing facility and the addition of a new community 
room/council chambers.  
 
Mr. Kappe discussed the total size of the proposed building, which he stated would be 
11,300 square feet, and the elements that were considered during the design phase, 
including accessibility, civic needs, and a reduction in the height and bulk of the original 
design. He described the community engagement in more detail, which included a 
fourth community workshop on January 30, 2020, where the members of the public 
were asked to vote for their preferred design. Mr. Kappe stated that the main 
discussions included costs, a larger community room/council chambers, the need for 
sufficient parking and a reduction in height and mass.  
 
Mr. Kappe explained that the public’s preferences have been incorporated into the 
building and site design, and that the massing has been confined to the lower level.  He 
confirmed that three redwood trees would remain and their roots would not be 
disturbed.  
 
Mr. Kappe discussed the interior remodel and new addition, the public plaza, and the 
new community room/council chambers that will be able to seat 90 people. He noted 
that the current chambers could seat 45. Mr. Kappe also discussed the rooflines, the 
addition of a dormer, 3 new trellises, new windows and landscaping.   
 
Mr. Kappe noted that the north-facing wall of the new community room/council 
chambers that faces residences would be windowless to maintain the neighbors’ 
privacy, with the exception of the front entrance. He confirmed that the bulk of the 
building would not be visible from the street side.  
 
Mr. Kappe discussed the design and height of the north, west and east elevations, 
noting that the west elevation facing Willow Avenue will maintain a low height, while the 
east elevation will be taller due to the sloping site. He stated that retaining walls have 
been minimized by using the natural slope of the topography.   
 
Mr. Kappe highlighted the bio retention system, the sustainable design, including roof 
photovoltaic system, electric vehicle charging stations, cool roofs, and the parking plan. 
 
In conclusion, Mr. Kappe emphasized the community involvement in the design, with 
focus on retaining the redwood trees, providing a larger community room, and the 
enlarged public service counter that will better serve the public.  
 
Chair Chase opened the public comment period.  
 
Joe Meylan, Willow Avenue, stated that he supported the proposed design. However, 
he expressed concern that the meeting room/council chambers will be used for 
gatherings besides public meetings, which could impact parking on their street. Mr. 
Meylan discussed his concerns about there being insufficient parking spaces and 
negative impacts to trees on his property caused by the new EV parking spaces.  
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Eli Beckman, Town Mayor and architect, discussed his support for the proposed 
location and much of the design of the building. However, he stated his belief that the 
roof design lacked coherence and could encourage water and leaf build up, and that he 
believed the northeast façade needed better articulation. Mr. Beckman stated that he 
would submit further comments in writing. 
 
Jim Andrews, former councilmember, stated that the second floor of the building would 
appear to be a monolithic, uninviting wall without windows. Mr. Andrews suggested that 
opaque windows could be used to protect the neighbors’ privacy.  
 
Dan Phipps, Chapman Drive, stated that the dormer structure on the northeast elevation 
appears to be inconsistent with the design, and that he liked the trellises and the 
roofline. Mr. Phipps asked the Town to construct a building that would be green to the 
extent possible and he requested a complete list of the proposed exterior materials.  
 
Michael Harlock, Redwood Avenue, Mr. Harlock stated that the council chambers 
should be located on the corner of Willow and Tamalpais with a greater setback, and 
that its current design does did relate to the rectangular office story below.  He thought 
the project would be too costly and suggested that a simplified rectangular office block 
is constructed prior to refining a design for the council chambers. Mr. Harlock confirmed 
he did not support the site plan or allocation of resources.   
 
Mr. Wolff read an email from Michelle Miller, Tamalpais Avenue, who asked if a traffic 
study would still be undertaken; if consideration had been given to the impact of the 
Shelter-in-Place Order on the design with the possible continuation of staff working from 
home; and whether surrounding property values would be negatively effected by a new 
building in light of her property receiving a reduced land value in 1966 when the fire 
station was constructed across the street.  
 
Mr. Wolff also read an email from Holly Axtell, Manzanita Avenue, who stated that 
residents should be balloted to determine whether a new town hall should be built.  
 
David Kunhardt, Councilmember, expressed his appreciation for Mr. Kappe’s response 
to public concern and he confirmed the new council chambers would be used for public 
meetings and not for parties and concerts.  Mr. Kunhardt discussed his support for the 
courtyard areas and overall design, although he was in agreement with some of 
Councilmember Beckman’s comments.  Mr. Kunhardt also requested that the inclusion 
of a photovoltaic roof and EV chargers were not removed from the plans.  
 
Karl Spurzem, Lakeside Drive, stated that he thought the design was fabulous, but that 
he would encourage a more interesting design than the proposed northeast wall façade, 
and said he would support Mr. Andrews’ idea of adding windows to the second floor.  
 
Chair Chase closed the public comment period.  
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Mr. Wolff stated that the intention is not to use the new facilities for concerts or public 
gatherings beyond the community groups who already utilize the existing council 
chambers. He suggested the qualifications for such groups could be formalized during 
the planning process.   
 
Mr. Wolff confirmed that the larger building is not expected to generate more traffic and 
that additional parking should be unnecessary.  He suggested that the parking study 
could be conditioned on moving forward with the project, or that staff could investigate a 
parking demand management strategy to identify potential parking locations for staff.  
 
Mr. Wolff confirmed that the parking lot landscaping plan would address potential 
problems for the proposed location of the EV charging stations; that the environmental 
process had been underway before the Shelter-in-Place Order, and that traffic counts 
obtained in February 2020 will be incorporated into the environmental analysis. 
 
Mr. Kappe stated that the public areas, such as the counter space and council 
chambers, need enlarging, but some cost savings could be made by reducing office 
space. He discussed the main exterior materials, including two different types of stucco 
for the lower and upper levels, and cedar siding around the windows and at the roof 
level. Mr. Kappe explained that modifications to the current building have been limited to 
reduce seismic issues that would add substantially to the cost.  
 
In response to Chair Chase, Mr. Kappe explained that they responded to concerns 
expressed by the community in not providing second floor windows and that a different 
design could be considered. He stated that Mill Valley Public Library influenced the 
addition of a dormer into the roof design. Mr. Kappe discussed his belief that the sloping 
roof of the lobby area would be consistent with the design, and he acknowledged that 
the design would be more cohesive if it were extended over the flat roof of the existing 
building, which would add to the cost.  
 
Mr. Wolff discussed the reasons why the current design and location of the new council 
chambers were recommended, which related to cost and structural problems with 
removing more of the original structure.  
 
Senior Civil Engineer Jared Barrilleaux explained that the cost of interior tenant 
improvements is significantly less than a new structure and so the objective is to retain 
as much as possible of the original building. 
 
Vice-Chair Metcalfe stated that the design of the rooflines is choppy and might result in 
flooding and leaf massing, which could cause water damage.  She asked the designer 
what LEED rating the Town is working towards. Vice-Chair Metcalfe stated that she 
liked the vertical glass panels and cedar siding around the windows, which she thought 
added interest. However, Vice-Chair Metcalfe explained that she shared the 
community’s concern the Town will approve a project that might not be built within a 
reasonable timeframe of planning approval and suggested the Town could look at 
renting space as needed in the meantime.  
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Commissioner Bundy discussed the two entrances/exits and he expressed concern that 
the Willow Avenue exit would not be enlarged to accommodate 2-way traffic. 
Commissioner Bundy also questioned the continuing use of the Pixley entrance/exit, 
which he thought should more appropriately be used solely by the Fire Department.  He 
suggested the west side of the current building remain largely unchanged to economize, 
noting that there is an entrance, ADA parking space and landscaping already in place 
that would render the need to remove a redwood tree unnecessary.  Commissioner 
Bundy stated that a mature oak tree on the west side by the corner on Tamalpais would 
screen new construction and that he would support the proposed plan. He asked the 
architect to indicate the relocation of the generator and stated that there appeared to be 
adequate parking.  Commissioner Bundy commented on his admiration for a design that 
would bring natural light into the building and the flow of the lobby design to the council 
chambers.  
 
Commissioner Bandel discussed her concern that the proposed building would fail to 
meet the needs of residents in 50 years time based on the changes she has witnessed 
during the past 40 years she has lived in Corte Madera. She stated that parking would 
likely be inadequate and asked staff to explain the kind of emergency for which the new 
building could be used. Commissioner Bandel also asked staff if there is concern the 
new development would affect the Fire Department’s building and she expressed doubt 
about the purpose of a plaza because the town appeared to have sufficient outdoor 
space with a town park and Town Square. Commissioner Bandel stated that she agreed 
with Mayor Beckman that the roof design is not cohesive and that employees should not 
be required to work in offices that are windowless.  
 
Chair Chase stated that the proposed roof height of the council chambers was too high 
and could be lowered, which he thought would also benefit the mechanical equipment 
load and reduce costs. Chair Chase noted that a plaza has been included in the 
discussions from an early stage as a place for people to gather before and after public 
meetings and to provide a sense of community.  He suggested the roof design could be 
more cohesive and the larger elevations broken up because the sides of the facades 
appear to be enormous.  
 
Mr. Kappe stated that they would need to address LEED standards with staff, noting 
that the project already incorporates the CALgreen standards.   
 
Mr. Wolff discussed the reasons staff believed the project should not impact the Fire 
Department and he confirmed there were no proposals to change the traffic circulation 
patterns.  Mr. Wolff also confirmed that staff would be located in offices on the ground 
floor where there would be windows, while the windowless rooms on the top floor would 
be reserved for bathrooms and storage.  
 
Chair Chase stated that he would support completion of the design stage, adding that 
he foresees difficulty in hiring a crew for the construction phase.  
 
Mr. Kappe discussed the proposed location of the generator. 
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Mr. Wolff discussed the desire for the proposed space to be used in a more flexible 
manner, Mr. Suokko explained that the proposed building could not be defined as an 
emergency center, but that the community could utilize council chambers in a similar 
manner to the current chambers that were used during the last public safety power 
shutoff.  
 
Mr. Wolff suggested that staff could amend the project description and plans in 
response to the comments received from the public and commissioners and return with 
a formal application for a public hearing.  He clarified staff’s wish to complete the design 
review phase by the summer, confirming there would be a delay before proceeding to 
the construction phase.  
 
Commissioner Bundy stated his support for proceeding with the project and reviewing a 
formal application.   
 
Commissioner Bandel expressed a preference for an additional study session to review 
the changes to the plans.  
 
Chair Chase stated that he would support another study session and suggested the 
commissioners could be presented with more than one option as a roof design. He 
opened the public comment period so that Town Clerk Vaughn could read a public 
comment email that had been received through the Town’s website. Michael Freeman, 
Willow Avenue, stated that he liked the updated design, and expressed regret that the 
project will be delayed.  Mr. Freeman thought that the project would benefit the 
neighborhood.  
 
Steve Hoffmire, Willow Avenue, stated that this was not the time to consider a new town 
hall project while the Shelter-in-Place Order is in effect. Mr. Hoffmire stated that the 
working pattern will change and that residents deserve to consider the project at a less 
anxious and confusing time.  
 
Peter Schwartz, 301 Chapman, stated that he would submit his comments in writing, 
which Ms. Vaughn confirmed would be entered into the public record.  
 
Chair Chase closed the public comment period and the study session.  
 
7.  ROUTINE AND OTHER MATTERS 

A. REPORTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REQUESTS 
 

i. Commissioners 
 
Vice-Chair Metcalfe reported on the April 21, 2020 Town Council meeting, during which 
two new councilmembers were sworn in and Councilmember Eli Beckman was elected 
Mayor and Councilmember David Kunhardt was elected Vice-Mayor. Vice-Chair 
Metcalfe also reported on the State of the City Report presented by the Town Manager.  
 

ii. Planning Director 
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Planning Director Wolff confirmed that the Objective Design and Development 
Standards Technical Advisory Committee would be convening tomorrow to discuss 
state legislation relating to multi-family housing.  He encouraged residents to review a 
survey at the Town’s website.   
 
Mr. Wolff confirmed that the Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration for the 
Hotel Floor Area Bonus Ordinance had been released on April 24, 2020.  He stated that 
a public hearing would be scheduled on May 26, 2020.   
 

iii. Tentative Agenda Items for the Tuesday, May 12, 2020 Planning 
Commission Meeting 

iv. (PROPOSED ITEMS, AND ORDER, ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE) 
a. None 

iv. Future Agenda Items 
(PROPOSED ITEMS, AND ORDER, ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE) 
 

B. MINUTES 
 

i. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of February 11, 2020 
 

MOTION: Motioned by Vice-Chair Metcalfe, seconded by Commissioner Bundy, to 
approve the minutes of February 11, 2020:  
 

AYES:     Metcalfe, Bundy, Chase, Bandel 
       NOES:     None 
 
 
8.  ADJOURNMENT 
 
Chair Chase adjourned the meeting at 9:45 p.m.  

 

  



ITEM NO. 7Bii                             
 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES OF  
MAY 26, 2020 
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DRAFT MINUTES 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

VIA TELECONFERENCE 
MAY 26, 2020 

CORTE MADERA TOWN HALL 
CORTE MADERA 

 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:    Chair Peter Chase   
     Vice-Chair Phyllis Metcalfe 
     Commissioner Bob Bundy 
     Commissioner James Rizzo 
     Commissioner Margaret Bandel  
      
      
STAFF PRESENT:    Adam Wolff, Planning Director 
     Phil Boyle, Senior Planner  
  Rebecca Vaughn, Town Clerk/Assistant Town Manager 
     Tracy Hegarty, Administrative Analyst 
 
1.  OPENING:      
 

A. Call to Order – The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
B.  Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Chase led in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
C. Roll Call – All the commissioners were present. 
 

Assistant Town Manager/Town Clerk stated that it might not be possible for members of 
the public to see the commissioners and staff on their screens, but they would be visible 
on the video that will be downloaded on the Town’s website.  
 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT – None  
 
3.  CONSENT CALENDAR – None  
 
4. CONTINUED HEARINGS – None  
 
5. NEW HEARINGS  
 

A. HOTEL FLOOR AREA BONUS ORDINANCE - CONSIDERATION AND 
POSSIBLE ACTION BY THE PLANNING COMMISSION REGARDING A 
RECOMMENDATION TO THE TOWN COUNCIL TO: 1) APPROVE AN INITIAL 
STUDY/MITIGATED NEGATIVE DECLARATION (MND) PURSUANT TO THE 
CALIFORNIA ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY ACT (CEQA); AND 2) ADOPT A 
ZONING ORDINANCE AMENDMENT TO CHAPTERS 18.12 (COMMERCIAL 
DISTRICTS) AND 18.13 (MIXED-USE DISTRICTS), TO PERMIT HOTEL USES 
IN THE C-4 ZONING DISTRICT AS A CONDITIONAL USE, AND MODIFY THE 
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PERMITTED FLOOR AREA RATIO (FAR) AND HEIGHT FOR HOTEL USES IN 
C-3, C-4, AND MX ZONING DISTRICTS THROUGH THE CREATION OF A 
FLOOR AREA BONUS. (Planning Director Adam Wolff) 
 

Planning Director Wolff presented the staff report. Mr. Wolff said he would provide an 
overview of the proposed changes to the ordinance, which he noted had last been 
reviewed by the Commissioners in April 2019.  Mr. Wolff provided a timeline of the 
public meetings, which resulted in a decision by the by the Town Council at their August 
2019 meeting to require an environmental analysis. 
 
Mr. Wolff discussed the proposed changes, which included permitting hotels in the C-4 
district, locations where the hotel bonus ordinance would apply and the bonus 
conditions, which would include capping the number of developments under the bonus 
ordinance at 4.  
 
Mr. Wolff discussed additional conditions in the ordinance that are proposed, including 
the need to meet residential flood zone standards and 4 enhanced findings in order to 
be granted additional FAR above .34. He explained how additional FAR could be 
assigned under each of the findings up to a maximum amount for each finding and he 
confirmed that the conditions are consistent with the mixed use commercial land use 
designation under the General Plan. Mr. Wolff discussed the proposed height maximum 
(which would be discretionary), and other buildings that exceed the current 35-foot 
height limit, such as the movie theater.  
 
Mr. Wolff moved on to the environmental analysis, confirming the inclusion of an Initial 
Study (IS) and Mitigated Negative Declaration (MND). He stated that 2 public comments 
have been received.  
 
Mr. Wolff concluded his presentation with a discussion of the 3 options available to the 
Commissioners, including a resolution recommending the Town Council approve both 
the IS/MND and the proposed amendments to the Zoning Ordinance. 
 
In response to Commissioner Bundy, Mr. Wolff stated that the environmental analysis 
would help the Town to understanding how much development might occur. He said 
that staff believes that a maximum of 4 density bonus allowances are sufficient for the 
Town’s needs.  
 
Commissioner Bandel and Mr. Wolff discussed requests for bonus density in relation to 
the planning process.  Mr. Wolff confirmed that the conditions necessitate an applicant 
sponsoring their own community meeting and discussing their density bonus request 
during the preliminary review meeting with the Planning Commission. 
 
Mr. Wolff clarified the proposed bonus points system for Commissioner Rizzo.  He 
confirmed that additional FAR could be granted up to a maximum amount depending on 
the level of findings the applicant could meet.  He also confirmed that the findings 
enable the Planning Commissioners to retain authority over design should an applicant 
meet all the bonus point criteria.  
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In response to Chair Chase, Mr. Wolff stated an applicant could amend their application 
following a preliminary review meeting. He noted that multiple preliminary review 
meetings could be scheduled if a project changed significantly, but that 1 preliminary 
review meeting would be required.  
 
Chair Chase opened the public comment period. 
 
Lucinda Smith noted that a date in one of the early slides needed to be amended form 
2020 to 2019 and she asked staff if the proposed amendments included apartment 
buildings. Ms. Smith requested clarification for building on a 1-acre site and she 
discussed her concern that a hotel project could add too much density if an application 
met all the criteria for maximum FAR.  
 
Mr. Wolff confirmed correspondence has been received from the Audubon Society and 
Friends of Corte Madera Creek, which discussed their concern that the ordinance did 
not prohibit the destruction of wetlands.  He noted that a response has been included in 
the environmental report, which relates to policies in the General Plan that address 
impacts to natural resources. Mr. Wolff added that the findings in the new ordinance 
specifically relate to respecting natural systems and not damaging or diminishing them.  
 
Mr. Wolff confirmed the new ordinance would refer only to hotels, including long-term 
hotel rooms, and not multi-housing units. He used a map to discuss lots that were 
greater than 1 acre and reminded the commissioners that ancillary uses would be 
included, such as a restaurant or community room. 
 
Chair Chase closed the public comment period.  
 
Vice-Chair Metcalfe expressed support for the inclusion of architectural findings and 
raising maximum height limitations, which she thought would limit sprawl. Vice-chair 
Metcalfe expressed a wish for the ordinance to move forward and said she could 
approve the two resolutions in the staff report.  
 
Commissioner Bundy stated his belief that the proposed changes to the ordinance 
accomplished all that is necessary for hotel development in the Town of Corte Madera. 
He said he could support the findings and the resolutions. 
 
Commissioner Bandel said the proposed changes were a creative way for the Town to 
gain some benefit from a hotel while providing clearer direction to applicants, although 
she expressed concern that promises made by an applicant might not be upheld in the 
design. In response, Mr. Wolff stated that the conditions of approval should ensure the 
applicant provides the features that were promised in exchange for more FAR, noting 
that hotel uses are conditional and the permits could be revoked.  Commissioner Bandel 
confirmed she could approve the changes to the ordinance, which she thought had 
been carefully considered.  
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Commissioner Rizzo stated that the proposed changes appear to align with the findings 
in the General Plan and that the ordinance should allow developers sufficient flexibility, 
while giving the commissioners the discretion to approve future projects. Commissioner 
Rizzo expressed his support for the amount of community involvement needed prior to a 
formal hearing. He stated that he could support the findings, which limit the total number 
of prospective hotel projects in one area, while allowing diversification of uses in some 
zones.  
 
Chair Chase stated that staff has created a good set of regulations and said that he 
supported the resolutions.  
 

MOTION:  Motioned by Commissioner Vice-Chair Metcalfe, seconded by 
Commissioner Bundy, to approve Resolution No. 20-005, Permit No. PL-2020-
032, a recommendation that the Town Council certify an Initial Study and 
Mitigated Negative Declaration and Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Plan for 
the Hotel Floor Area Bonus Ordinance Zoning Ordinance Amendment, and 
Resolution No. 20-006, Permit No. PL-2019-0027 recommending that the Town 
Council adopt a Zoning Ordinance Amendment permitting hotel/motel uses in the 
C-4 Zoning District and creating a Floor Area Bonus for hotel/motel uses in C-3, 
C-4, and MX Zoning Districts: 
 
AYES:  Rizzo, Bandel, Bundy, Metcalfe, Chase 
NOES:  None 

 
 
   B 626 OAKDALE AVENUE - DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION PL-2019-0106 

AND VARIANCE APPLICATION PL-2019-0107 FOR A 935 SQUARE FOOT 
SECOND LEVEL ADDITION TO AN EXISTING SINGLE-STORY HOME AND A 
VARIANCE FOR A PORTION OF THE SECOND-FLOOR ADDITION 
ENCROACHING 1 FOOT 3 INCHES INTO THE SIDE YARD SETBACK AT 626 
OAKDALE AVENUE. (Senior Planner Phil Boyle) 
 

Senior Planner Boyle presented the staff report.  Mr. Boyle provided an overview of the 
project application and the site location, noting that the lot is a very unusual shape. Mr. 
Boyle discussed the existing first floor and proposed second floor, which he stated 
would result in a 3,145 square foot home, with the existing height of 16 feet rising to 25 
feet and 10 inches.  He noted that the Zoning Code for the district allows a maximum 
height of 30 feet.    
 
Mr. Boyle discussed existing and proposed floor area ratio (FAR) and lot coverage. He 
said the applicants are requesting the maximum FAR of 40% and a lot coverage of 
32%, noting that the maximum is 40%. Mr. Boyle stated that there is a variance request 
to extend a little over 1 foot into the west side yard setback.  He also noted that the site 
plan remains relatively unchanged because the second story would be built above the 
existing first story.  
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Mr. Boyle discussed a survey provided by the applicant and the proposed first floor 
modifications, which would include a new stairway to the second level. He stated that 
the second floor would include 3 bedrooms and 1 bathroom, and he discussed the 
approximate 10 square feet of additional space that would encroach the setback. Mr. 
Boyle explained that the variance is requested due to structural and aesthetic difficulties 
in changing the design due to the unusual shape of the lot.  
 
Mr. Boyle discussed the existing and proposed front elevations, noting that 2 dormers 
are proposed on the first floor to break up the roofline, and a gable roof above the new 
entryway to harmonize with the second floor design.  He discussed the rear elevations, 
the exterior and roof materials. Mr. Boyle said the east elevation would be over 100 feet 
from the neighbor’s property, while the west elevation with the variance request is the 
closest to a neighboring property, whose occupants have signed a letter of support.  
 
Mr. Boyle discussed the potential impacts of the project, including privacy, and he noted 
that the windows on the west side of the dwelling would face the neighbor’s garage. He 
stated that view impacts would be minimal and that negative comments have not been 
received from near neighbors.  However, Mr. Boyle noted that a distant neighbor 
expressed concern about lighting and he confirmed that night sky lighting would be 
required.  
 
Mr. Boyle concluded his report with confirmation that staff could support the Design 
Review and Variance findings in the staff report. He confirmed a colors and materials 
board has been provided.  
 
In response to Vice-Chair Metcalfe, Mr. Boyle provided a description of the gray 
standing seam metal roof. 
 
Commissioner Bandel and Mr. Boyle discussed the document bearing the signatures of 
the neighbors who support the project. Mr. Boyle discussed the noticing process.  
 
In response to Commissioner Rizzo, Mr. Boyle confirmed the immediate neighbors to 
the west studied the plans and indicated their support for the project. He confirmed that 
staff and the applicant had discussed design changes that would not need a variance, 
but that the plan presented is the applicant’s preferred design that has minimal impacts 
with the unique shape of the lot taken into consideration.  
 
A fly-through video of the proposed project was screened.   
 
David Grabham, Project Architect, discussed the design constraints that made it difficult 
to meet all the setbacks and noted that they have minimized the encroachment.  Mr. 
Grabham discussed the roof design in relation to minimizing view impacts on the 
neighbor to the west and the addition of design features on the first floor to blend in with 
the second story. Mr. Grabham confirmed his client met with the neighbors and that a 
sun study indicates the addition will block a small amount of morning sun to the property 
at 622 Oakdale.  He discussed the stepped-back design of the upper story to reduce the 
massing, the low roof height and the variance, which he said is sufficiently insignificant 
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that it will not impinge on the neighboring property and will result in a better design. Mr. 
Grabham also discussed the standing-seam roof.  
 
Commissioner Bandel discussed her concerns about the metal roof and Mr. Grabham 
stated that he has included at least 5 metal roofs in projects he has designed in Corte 
Madera.  
 
Commissioner Rizzo and Mr. Grabham discussed roof installation, the foundation, wall 
structure and the FAR. Mr. Boyle stated that modifications to the storage area with a 
reduction in ceiling height have resulted in the area not counting towards FAR because 
it does not constitute livable space.  
 
Christopher Hansmeyer, Owner, discussed community outreach. Mr. Hansmeyer 
explained that 621 Oakdale Avenue was sold to new owners who have not moved into 
the home. He confirmed the two neighbors who would be most impacted support the 
project and he expressed willingness to work with a neighbor’s request to trim trees on 
his property.  
 
In response to Commissioner Rizzo, Mr. Hansmeyer stated that had a discussion with 
his neighbor to the west about their future project plans. He confirmed they have 
minimized windows on the western elevation to minimize privacy concerns.  
 
Commissioner Bandel and Mr. Hansmeyer discussed the windows to the west side of 
the property and Mr. Hansmeyer confirmed they should not affect their neighbor’s 
privacy to a significant degree and he confirmed that the immediate neighbors at 621 
and 623 Oakdale Avenue support the project.  
 
Chair Chase opened and closed the public comment period when Administrative 
Analyst Tracy Hegarty confirmed no members of the public wished to speak or had 
provided their comments via email.  
 
Vice-Chair Metcalfe stated that the design is attractive, that she liked the proposed first 
floor design changes and that she would support the variance, which she thought made 
design sense.  Vice-Chair Metcalfe stated that she could support the project. 
 
Commissioner Bundy discussed the topographical reasons the neighboring properties 
should not be impacted and stated that the project should enhance the neighborhood. 
Commissioner Bundy confirmed he could support the findings and approve the 
variance.  
 
Commissioner Bandel discussed her concerns that the addition will result in a dwelling 
that is too large, that the neighborhood is already crowded and that the addition will be 
too close to the property to the west. However, she stated that the second story addition 
would create a visually appealing home, that the lot is a difficult shape and the variance 
is of no concern.  
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Commissioner Rizzo stated that the proposed design works well for the lot and he 
expressed a desire for the design to be altered to render the variance unnecessary.  He 
asked Mr. Boyle to clarify the Town’s code relating to variances for non-conforming lots.  
Commissioner Rizzo said that a second story is a logical expansion of space based on 
the topography of the lot, albeit that the addition would be too close to the western 
neighbors. He commented on possible changes to the windows on that side to provide 
additional privacy.  
 
Chair Chase discussed his belief the windows on the west side would not adversely 
affect the neighbors. Chair Chase commented on the proposal affecting the views from 
the properties at 621 and 623 Oakdale Avenue, but that the applicants have done a 
reasonable job of fitting in the addition. He discussed the reasons he believed the 
variance is acceptable, noting that that the projection into the setback is small and the 
wall will line up with the existing first story.  
 
Commissioner Bandel confirmed she could support the findings.  
 

MOTION:  Motioned by Commissioner Bundy, seconded by Vice-Chair Metcalfe, 
to approve Resolution No. 20-004, Design Review Application PL-2019-0106 and 
Variance Application PL-2019-0107 for a 935 square foot second level addition to 
an existing single story home and a Variance for a portion of the second floor 
addition to encroach 1 foot and 3 inches into the side yard setback at 626 
Oakdale Avenue.  
 
AYES:   Bandel, Bundy, Metcalfe, Chase 
NOES:   Rizzo 
 

Commissioner Rizzo explained he could support the design review application but that 
he could not support the findings to approve the encroachment into the side yard 
setback.  
 
Mr. Boyle read the appeal rights. 
 

6. BUSINESS ITEMS – None   
 

7.   ROUTINE AND OTHER MATTERS 
 

A. REPORTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REQUESTS 
 

i. Commissioners 
 
Vice-Chair Metcalfe requested staff to agendize a discussion on outdoor lighting.  
 

ii. Planning Director 
 
Planning Director Wolff reported on the May 19, 2020 Town Council Meeting, during 
which the Town Council adopted the second ordinance relating to interior accessory 
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dwelling units on Christmas Tree Hill. Discussions included an item on Skunk Hollow 
Park and an update on Corte Madera’s response to COVID-19.  
 
Mr. Wolff discussed his participation in Marin Recover taskforces relating to construction 
and outdoor dining during the Shelter-in-Place order. He stated that construction is 
permitted on jobsites with safety protocols.  
 
Mr. Wolff stated that it is unlikely there will be a meeting on June 11, 2020.  
 

iii. Tentative Agenda Items for the Thursday, June 11, 2020 Special  
Planning Commission Meeting: 

 
(PROPOSED ITEMS, AND ORDER, ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE) 

a. 17 TRADEWIND PASSAGE – DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION FOR A 
SECOND STORY ADDITION TO THE EXISTING SINGLE-FAMILY 
HOME. 

iv. Future Agenda Items 
(PROPOSED ITEMS, AND ORDER, ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE) 

B.   MINUTES 
 

i. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of April 28, 2020 
 

Commissioner Bundy requested the following edit: 
 
“Tamalpais entrance” amended to read “Pixley entrance”.  

 
 MOTION: Motioned by Vice-Chair Metcalfe, seconded by Commissioner Bundy, 
 to approve the minutes of April 28, 2020 as amended:  
 

AYES:     Metcalfe, Bundy, Chase, Bandel 
ABSTENTION:  Rizzo 
NOES:  None 
 

8.  ADJOURNMENT 
 
Chair Chase adjourned the meeting at 9:45 p.m.  
 
 
 

 



ITEM NO. 7Biii                             
 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES OF  
JUNE 23, 2020 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Planning Commission Meeting 
                                                   July 14, 2020 



DRAFT MINUTES 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

VIA TELECONFERENCE 
JUNE 23, 2020 

CORTE MADERA TOWN HALL 
CORTE MADERA 

 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:    Chair Peter Chase   
     Vice-Chair Phyllis Metcalfe 
     Commissioner Bob Bundy 
     Commissioner James Rizzo 
     Commissioner Margaret Bandel  
      
STAFF PRESENT:    Adam Wolff, Planning Director 
     Phil Boyle, Senior Planner  
     Tracy Hegarty, Administrative Analyst 
 
1.  OPENING:      
 

A. Call to Order – The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
B.  Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Chase led in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
C. Roll Call – All the commissioners were present. 

 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT  
 
Administrative Analyst Tracy Hegarty confirmed there were no public comments.  
 
3.  CONSENT CALENDAR – None  
 
4. CONTINUED HEARINGS – None  
 
Chair Chase proposed changing the order of the agenda to hear Item 6, Business Items, before 
Item 5, New Hearings. A roll call vote was conducted and the proposed change to the agenda 
was unanimously approved.  
 
5. BUSINESS ITEMS  
 

A. TOWN HALL REMODEL AND ADDITION, 300 TAMALPAIS DR - FOLLOW UP STUDY 
SESSION TO REVIEW REVISED PLANS IN RESPONSE TO COMMENTS FROM THE 
APRIL 28TH STUDY SESSION FOR CORTE MADERA’S TOWN HALL REMODEL AND 
ADDITION PROJECT AT 300 TAMALAPAIS DRIVE (Senior Planner Phil Boyle) 

 
Commissioner Rizzo recused himself because he lives within 500 feet of 300 Tamalpais Drive 
and Planning Director Wolff introduced the item.  Mr. Wolff confirmed this would be a follow-up 
discussion to the April 28, 2020 study session and that the intention remains to move forward 
through the design review process and then pause due to economic effects of coronavirus.   
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Senior Planner Boyle discussed the attachments in the packet and Ron Kappe, Project 
Architect, began the presentation on the changes to the project that resulted from the comments 
received at the previous study session. 
 
Mr. Kappe discussed the purpose of a new town hall, the proposed design, and the intention to 
preserve three redwood trees and exceed the California green standards.  He summarized the 
public engagement process, the comments from the April study session and the resulting 
changes to the design, including reductions in the ceiling/roof height and the addition of 
windows to the east and north second floor elevations.   
 
Mr. Kappe discussed two roof designs, one of which included four dormers and a gable design 
to match the existing roof; the second included removal of one dormer, and redesign of the front 
face of council chambers.  
 
Mr. Kappe discussed the first proposed south elevation design, which included a height 
reduction, the addition of windows on either side of council chambers, and a double gable.  The 
second proposed design excluded a double gable.  Mr. Kappe discussed the plaza view and the 
north elevation, noting the height reduction and the addition of windows.  
 
A northeast corner view depicted the cohesive nature of the roof and window design, while Mr. 
Kappe offered two options for exterior materials. He also discussed the west and east 
elevations, which included changes to the window design. He explained that a height variance is 
requested for the council chambers and he discussed the southwest corner, showing office 
windows and wood trim.  
 
Mr. Kappe discussed the goal to exceed the California Green Building standards, including 
electric vehicle parking stations and cool roofs. Mr. Kappe then summarized the guiding 
principles of the proposed designs.  
 
In response to Commissioner Bandel, Mr. Kappe stated that redesign of the existing flat roof is 
not proposed due to budgetary restrictions.  Mr. Wolff explained how the design of the new roof 
would blend in with the refurbished existing flat roof.  Commissioner Bandel and Mr. Kappe 
discussed the proposed exterior colors.  
 
In response to Commissioner Bundy, Mr. Kappe stated that the new roof design could 
accommodate additional photovoltaic equipment. They discussed the cool roof, retaining more 
of the current building and the necessity of a new ADA ramp.  
 
Vice-Chair Metcalfe stated her support for incorporating design elements of the current building 
into the new building and she discussed the cedar siding with Mr. Kappe.  
 
Chair Chase and Mr. Kappe discussed the new location for the generator and placement of A/V 
equipment in the council chambers.  Mr. Kappe stated that the amount of power needing to be 
generated has not yet been determined. In response to Chair Chase, Mr. Wolff stated that the 
project could be divided into existing and new build in relation to the building code.  
 
Mr. Kappe and Commissioner Bundy discussed installation of a new generator.  
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Chair Chase opened the public comment period. 
 
Lucinda Smith, Town Resident, questioned the necessity of shower facilities. Ms. Smith asked 
for clarification of the proposed location of solar panels, the exterior design of the council 
chambers, and the location of the generator.  
 
Eli Beckman, Town Mayor speaking as a resident, congratulated the team on an immeasurably 
improved design.  Mr. Beckman suggested that cedar siding is added to the second story 
windows to tie in the design with the first story.  
 
Steve Hoffmire, 146 Willow Avenue, stated that neighbors are rallying and looking at getting 
legal counsel to challenge the project; that is out-of-scale and not in keeping with the old 
neighborhood. Mr. Hoffmire suggested tearing down and rebuilding the recreation center, which 
is not seismically safe, for new offices. He stated that parking, construction and generator noise 
are of concern.  
 
Peter Schwartz, 381 Chapman, stated that the redesign is attractive and he suggested that an 
opportunity existed to ensure the technology in the original building is updated to match the new 
building.  Mr. Schwartz stated that he supported the shower facilities, which encourages 
employees to ride or run to work in the knowledge they can shower when they arrive, and that 
renderings provide a misleading feel for the bulk and mass of a building. He noted that 
generators are used for emergencies and would not run indefinitely.  
 
Ms. Hegarty summarized the comments received from members of the public via email, which 
she noted will be available to read in full on the Town’s website: 
 
Michelle Miller discussed her concern that the slides did not appear to be consistent, with the 
roofline appearing to be lower in some slides compared to others.  Ms. Miller requested a 
transparent view of the redwood trees that are not slated for removal.  
 
Susie Beatty stated that Mr. Schwartz’ comments were enlightened and she encouraged the 
commissioners to seriously consider his suggestions.  
 
Glenda Corning discussed her belief that Mr. Schwartz’ design suggestions were informed, 
thoughtful and progressive, and she asked the commissioners to consider Mr. Schwartz’ 
considered analysis.  
 
Mr. Schwartz stated that his comments would relate to the second floor. He discussed the 
necessity of additional windows, his support for cedar siding, the need to exceed green 
standards and employ net zero energy design, and to consider the new building as a distributed 
energy resource asset.  
 
Werner Maassen expressed concern that the council chambers design at street level was weak, 
and he questioned the need for a double gable design. Mr. Maassen discussed water problems 
related to the skylights and the plaza, and he expressed concern that the design appeared to be 
strange.  He suggested that the original and proposed building could be connected with a flat 
roof to allow more solar paneling.  
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David Kunhardt, Councilmember, thanked Mr. Kappe for listening. Mr. Kunhardt asked for 
clarification of the size, seating capacity and ceiling height of the proposed council chambers.  
 
Dan Phipps, 477 Chapman Drive, commented on the need for the proposed building to be 
energy efficient and the difficulty of achieving maximum efficiency by leaving the redwoods in 
place. He stated that an opportunity exists to ensure the building is a spectacular example of 
efficient design and of benefit to the community.   
 
Chair Chase closed the public comment section. 
 
Mr. Kappe commented on the shower facility, which he stated would be converted from a 
current restroom and is suggested by LEED to encourage employees to run or bike to work. He 
stated that a shadow study would be necessary to determine if the redwood trees provide too 
much shade for additional photovoltaic equipment.  
 
Mr. Kappe described the purpose of the double gable area of the council chambers for the 
alternate design, which would be for storage in the top area and utilities in the lower area.  He 
confirmed that cedar siding could be added to second floor windows, and he stated that the 
proposal to remodel rather than replace part of the building is for financial reasons.  He noted 
that parking was addressed at the previous meeting and noise issues will be explored as part of 
the EIR. Mr. Boyle confirmed that the Planning Commission will review the CEQA documents 
and the parking study should resume in the future.  
 
Mr. Wolff noted that a working group determined the location based on practicality, site 
constraints and consistency with the General Plan. He stated that an effort has been made to 
harmonize the design with the residential neighborhood, including a reduction in height on the 
north side.  
 
Mr. Kappe confirmed his LEED accreditation and willingness to incorporate green features in the 
design to the extent desired by the Town.  He discussed methods of providing a radiant heating 
system and addressed upgrading technology in the old building. He confirmed they could 
produce interior and street views of the proposed building and Mr. Wolff confirmed additional 
information would be provided for the hearing. He noted that the main purpose of tonight’s 
discussions was to address concerns expressed at the previous meeting. 
 
Mr. Kappe addressed Ms. Miller’s comments, noting that the dormer above the council 
chambers is the same dormer shown in other perspectives.  Chair Chase reopened the public 
comment period and Michelle Miller joined the meeting to state that the renderings sent to her 
via email appear to be different to those under discussion. Vice-Chair Metcalfe noted that 
previous design materials had been included in the packet and Mr. Wolff stated that he would 
follow up with Ms. Miller. 
 
Ms. Hegarty stated that Mr. Maassen asked the commissioners to carefully consider the 
comments provided by Mr. Schwartz and Mr. Phipps. Ms. Hegarty also read Mr. Schwartz’s 
further comments in which he clarified UFAD systems. 
 
Ms. Hegarty read Michael Harlock’s comments in which he which he stated his opposition to the 
land use by proposing to triple the size of Town Hall. Mr. Harlock asked if a study would be 
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undertaken for phasing the project and he discussed his concern that the original portion of the 
building, which would be remodeled, will be the most visible in perpetuity.  
 
Mr. Chase closed the public comment period.  
 
Mr. Kappe addressed the collection of water from roofs, which he said would be conducted to 
bio retention equipment, and he stated that the incorporation of a plaza had been discussed at 
the previous meeting. Mr. Suokko noted that the inclusion of a plaza had been prioritized during 
public workshops.  
 
Mr. Kappe acknowledged Ms. Corning’s comments on the need for fresh airflow, which could be 
included in the design.  He stated that Mr. Harlock’s original comments on the design of the 
southwest corner have been taken into consideration and that the intention is to increase the 
size of council chambers, which necessitates the need for additional space for ADA purposes, 
and the public counter. Mr. Suokko noted that much of the Public Works Department is 
operating from a temporary trailer, so additional space is needed.  Finally, Mr. Kappe stated that 
they could redesign the front portion of council chambers and he provided the height of the 
proposed council chambers.  
 
Vice-Chairperson Metcalfe stated that the design is much improved and the architect has done 
a wonderful job in addressing the concerns that were discussed at the previous meeting.  Vice-
Chair Metcalfe made the following statements: The addition of cedar siding around the top floor 
windows would not match the stucco; the plaza would break up the mass of the building; the flat 
roof of the original building should be maintained; that she supports the design on the corner of 
Tamalpais and Willow; that radiant heating might be ineffective beneath office furniture, and she 
discussed the addition of photovoltaic cells to the east side of the council chambers’ roof.  
 
Commissioner Bundy stated that there have been some nice design changes with the roofline 
design now harmonious, the plaza design simplified, and his belief the plaza will tie together the 
surrounding buildings and provide a place for the community to gather. Commissioner Bundy 
also stated that he supports the addition of smaller upper windows and the proposed exterior 
materials, and he suggested public art could be added to the south facing exterior council 
chamber wall.  In response, Vice-Chair Metcalfe suggested the addition of the Town’s symbol, 
an egret.  
 
Commissioner Bandel stated her belief that the flat roof and proposed gable roofs would be 
inconsistent and suggested the peak above the flat roof is extended to the end at minimum.  
She discussed her support for the double gable at the council chambers wall, and suggested 
more vertical coloring to balance the exterior white horizontal stripe. She expressed her support 
for the plaza.  
 
Chair Chase stated that he supported the proposed exterior materials; that the smaller top floor 
windows against a stucco background and white band around the building minimize the vertical 
height and should contribute to a less imposing design. Chair Chase encouraged residents to 
sign up for the Town newsletter, which he recommended the town display on the billboard 
outside the Recreation Center.  He discussed the importance of a plaza as a place for people to 
meet, his support for an energy study, the inclusion of battery backups, bike racks at the plaza, 
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and the difficulty of responding to comments from those who have not been following the project 
since its inception, noting that there has been considerable outreach.  
 
Chair Chase stated that the architect has developed a very good design, although he did not 
believe the south side dormer/plaza dormer were necessary, which he thought could be a heat 
conductor and would add to the project costs, although he supported the north side dormer to 
increase interior light. Chair Chase discussed the warm tones of the cedar exterior colors and 
noted that radiant heating is very efficient and the best way to heat a building. However, he 
noted that air conditioning required a separate system and suggested a study is completed to 
determine the best system.  Chair Chase stated that he would request some modifications if this 
were a formal hearing but that it was a great project.  
 
Commissioner Bandel discussed the need to plan for flexible open space should there be a 
need to create partitions between desks. Mr. Kappe stated that partitioning could be considered 
and noted that windows could be opened.  
 
Chair Chase opened the public comment period and Mr. Schwartz joined he meeting via Zoom 
to discuss radiant heating, which he stated also provides ventilation.  
 
Ms. Hegarty read Mr. Harlock’s email, in which he suggested the main building is raised to 
provide more space and a new, inspiring council chambers should be built when funds become 
available. Mr. Harlock stated that the project will be more expensive than necessary and that the 
design resembles a banal box.  
 
The commissioners discussed the way forward with Mr. Wolff, who advised the commissioners 
not to delay the planning process, noting his concern that the study sessions are evolving into 
decision-making hearings. He stated that formal public hearings are necessary to determine if 
the project meets the findings.  There was consensus between 3 of the commissioners to move 
forward to a public hearing.  
 
Chair Chase asked the commissioners if they wished to continue the meeting at 9:34 p.m. to 
which there was unanimous approval.   
 
6. NEW HEARINGS  
 

A. 17 TRADEWIND PSG - DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION PL-2019-0071 FOR A 769.5 
SQUARE FOOT SECOND LEVEL ADDITION TO AN EXISTING SINGLE-STORY HOME 
AT 17 TRADEWIND PASSAGE (Senior Planner Phil Boyle) 

 
Senior Planner Boyle presented the staff report. Mr. Boyle discussed the proposed second story 
addition that would increase the square footage of the home from 2,320 square feet to 3,089 
square feet, including the garage. He stated that the proposed height would be 23 feet and 9 
inches, while the maximum allowed would be 30 feet, and that the applicants are proposing to 
maximize the FAR at 40%.  Mr. Boyle confirmed that there would be no change to lot coverage 
because the addition is set upon the first story.   
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Mr. Boyle stated that the project conforms to all R-1 Development Standards and confirmation 
has been received that the project valuation is 50% less than the value of the structure, and thus 
there is no need to raise the home in accordance with FEMA’s requirements.  
 
Mr. Boyle discussed the letters of support, noting that an east elevation bathroom window will be 
frosted to protect a neighbor’s privacy.  He also noted that the window design has been 
changed to minimize privacy impacts following communication with neighbors on the north side.   
 
Mr. Boyle discussed the first and second level floor plans, the existing and proposed south/front 
elevation and the north elevation, noting the clerestory windows.   He also discussed the 
existing and proposed east and west elevations and sections showing ceiling heights. 
 
Mr. Boyle discussed potential impacts in relation to the findings, noting that there will be some 
shading at certain times of the year but that it would not be significant. He discussed potential 
privacy problems that have been limited with changes to the size and location of windows and 
he confirmed that major views of Mt. Tamalpais would not be affected.  
 
Mr. Boyle concluded his report by confirming staff could make the findings to support the 
project.  
 
In response to Commissioner Bundy, Mr. Boyle clarified the FEMA rules associated with raising 
a dwelling, which is related to the value of the building, and the Fire Code requiring sprinklers 
that is related to additional surface area. They discussed a mock-up of a wall with window 
openings on the property to demonstrate a reduction in privacy problems.  
 
In response to Commissioner Rizzo, Mr. Boyle confirmed that Mariner Cove did not have a 
specific design review plan.  He also held up a materials board for the commissioners to see.  
 
Chair Chase asked the commissioners if they wished to continue the meeting beyond 10 p.m. to 
which there was unanimous approval.   
 
Mike Stone, speaking on behalf of the owners, discussed the desire to enlarge a home for a 
family. Ingrid Emming, Project Architect, stated that they had considered other designs but 
believed the proposed design will appear to be integrated with the original dwelling and not an 
add-on, with a craftsman design and dormer.  
 
In response to Commissioner Bundy, the applicants confirmed that the lot is flat and there is no 
need to raise the house.  
 
In response to Vice-Chair Metcalfe, Mr. Boyle stated that the previous construction project 
occurred over 5 years ago and the value of the project is not added to the value of the proposed 
project. Therefore, since the value of the proposed project is less than 50% of the value of the 
dwelling, FEMA’s requirement to raise the dwelling has not been met.  
 
Chair Chase opened and then closed the public comment period when Ms. Hegarty confirmed 
no one wished to speak or had submitted comments via email. 
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Vice-Chair Metcalfe confirmed that she liked the project and believed the addition worked well 
with the dwelling and that she could support the findings. 
 
Commissioner Bundy expressed a preference for the addition to be set back from the front and 
rear setbacks, but that he could support the project because it did not appear to severely impact 
the neighboring properties.  
 
Commissioner Bandel confirmed she could support the findings for a project that did not appear 
to be controversial. 
 
Commissioner Rizzo commended the applicants on the neighborhood outreach efforts, noting 
that the neighbors to the rear will have a site line to the ridge of Ring Mountain, and he 
commented on there not being a particular style of second story additions on the neighborhood. 
He stated that the addition should not be especially impactful and confirmed he could support 
the findings and approve the project. 
 
Chair Chase stated his belief that the design lessens the impact of the second story, that the 
addition fits in well, and that he could support the project.  
 

MOTION:  Motioned by Commissioner Bundy, seconded by Vice-Chair Metcalfe, to 
approve Design Review Application PL-2019-0071 for a 769.5 square foot second level 
addition to an existing single story home at 17 Tradewind Passage, Resolution No. 20-
005:  

 
 AYES: Bundy, Bandel, Rizzo, Metcalfe, Chase 
 NOES: None 
 
Mr. Boyle read the appeal rights.  
 
Due to the lateness of the hour, the remaining items were continued to the meeting of July 14, 
2020. 
 
7.  ROUTINE AND OTHER MATTERS 

A. REPORTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REQUESTS 
 

i. Commissioners 
 

ii. Planning Director 
 

iii. Tentative Agenda Items for the Thursday, July 14, 2020 Planning Commission 
Meeting  
(PROPOSED ITEMS, AND ORDER, ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE) 
a. 38 BIRCH AVE - MAJOR DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION TO ADD A 665 

SQUARE FOOT SECOND LEVEL AND TO ADD 174 SQUARE FEET TO THE 
FIRST LEVEL OF THE 1,823 SQUARE FOOT SINGLE STORY HOME AT 38 
BIRCH AVENUE 

 
iv. Future Agenda Items 
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(PROPOSED ITEMS, AND ORDER, ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE) 
 
 
B.   MINUTES 
 

i. Planning Commission Meeting Minutes of May 26, 2020 
 
 
8.  ADJOURNMENT 
 
Chair Chase adjourned the meeting at 10:15 p.m.  
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